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From the Dean  

“Farewell, Alleluia.”  

Many of us think, sing and speak these words on Trans-
figuration Sunday, then celebrating on Easter Sunday 
again with "Alleluia"! On our way through this season of 
reflection and meditation, what music will you prepare? 
There is so much available for this season of Lent, Holy 
Week, and Easter Sunday. I know I often ask questions 
in this portion of the newsletter. Asking you a question  
is my way of remembering music, poetry, performances, 
and stories.  

Our church has a Wednesday evening service modeled after the Taize services 
in Taize, France. We sing short chants, concentrate on a brief scriptural pas-
sage, and enjoy silence and communal prayer. One of my favorite chants is  
Ubi Caritas, an 8th century Latin text with music written by Jacques Berthier. It 
is short and simple to sing and play, making it a perfect musical choice for a 
contemplative worship service. The words for the chant follow. They resonate 
with me year round, but during this season of prayer and reflection, they create 
an image of space and grace we all can share.  

Ubi caritas et amor, Ubi caritas Deus ibi est                                                                                                    

Where there is charity and love, God is there also. 

We have an exciting program happening on March 12.  Amanda Mole is a 
young organist you will NOT want to miss hearing.  Her program looks very    
impressive.  The Muskegon-Lakeshore Chapter has been right on top of secur-
ing some of the finest young people and it’s been wonderful to watch them as 
they continue to climb to great heights with their organ performance.  I am look-
ing forward to seeing each of you at Amanda’s performance.  Why don’t you 
invite a friend!   

I am also looking forward to seeing you at our In Memoriam:  Member’s Recital 
on April 9, Palm Sunday. We will honor one of our own AGO saints, Wilma 
Jean Swartz-Zulauf.  You will find some important information about this recital 
on page 2 of the newsletter.  

It is my hope that you will find time during Lent to not only be the church organ-
ist and choir director, but the person who will find some alone time to reflect on 
this special season in the church.  Alleluia! 

Blessings, 
 

Maryanne Beery 



Muskegon-Lakeshore Chapter                          
2017 

March 12, 2017                                                              
“Young Artist’s Recital—Amanda Mole”                                

4 PM                                                                                   

First Presbyterian Grand Haven 

April 9, 2017                                                        
“In Memoriam—Members’ Recital”                                                        

3 PM                                                                                      

First Congregational Church 

May 7, 2017                                                                          
“Hymn Festival with Bob Batastini”                      

4 PM                                                                                         

Prince of Peace Catholic Church  

Financial Report                                          
As of February 28, 2017                                   

General Fund                                                    

$1437.08 

Scholarship Fund                             

$2,359.51                                                                      

Young Artist Fund                                       

$1,110.00 

We are always  willing to 

accept any monetary do-

nation to our Scholarship or Young Artist Fund.  

2 

Grand Rapids AGO Chapter 

March 5, 2017 — 4 PM                                                        

“Bach Festival Recital:  Isabelle Demers   

Mayflower Congregation Church, GR                                                       

Holland AGO Chapter                                                     

March 6 — 7:30 PM                                                        

“Creative Worship Leading”                                      

Micah Vanderhill @14th St. CRC, Holland                            

Feeding the Soul of the City 

March 28, 2017 — 12:15 PM                                                   

“Pablo Mahave-Veglia (cello) with the 

GVSU Orchestra (classical) 

Community Artist & Speaker Series  

April 23, 2017 — 5:00 PM                                 

Gina Morgan, soprano                                               

First Presbyterian Church--Grand Haven                                                       

MARCH “TO DO” LIST 

1. We are asking that you contact Caron Farmer if you would like to perform on our April 9th                            

In Memorian:  Members’ Recital.  Caron will need the title, composer, dates and time for your music 

selection.  Please contact her at:  caronfarmer@comcast.net or 231-726-6098.   

2. Also, please review your information (address, phone number and email address) by logging onto          

ONCARD.  This information needs to be updated before National starts sending out renewal remind-

ers.  Please let me know if you would rather have a paper invoice...I can make that happen even if 

National has your email address.  Let me know!   

Former member, John Riddle, contacted me about                

receiving our newsletter.  Here’s his email address if you 

also want to email him:  jpctr@myfairpoint.net   
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RINING IN THE ROUND 

 

 

Saturday, February 18, 2017 was a beautiful day!  Over 
60 ringers and 75 audience members experienced 
“Ringing in the Round” which was a resounding success!  
The diversity of anthems prepared delighted all present 
and the combined choir anthems were splendidly per-
formed under the direction of Sharlene Bourdon, Director 
of Music at First Evangelical Lutheran Church. 

 

Participating choirs included:                                                                                               
First Baptist Church, Muskegon, Karen Poland, Director                                                                       

United Methodist Church of the Dunes, Grand Haven, Jean Schuitman, Director                                                  
First Presbyterian Church, Grand Haven, Rob Hlebinsky, Director                                                              

First Congregational Church UCC, Muskegon, Tom Clarke, Director                                                              
Shelby Congregational United Church of Christ, Sara J. Collins, Director                                                     

Central United Methodist Church, Muskegon, John Mattson, Director 

In Concert                                                                    
at                                                                                    

Central United Methodist Church 

1011 Second Street 

 Sunday, April 23 at 4:00 p.m. 

Free to the public 

4ÈÅ +ÁÌÁÍÁÚÏÏ 2ÉÎÇÅÒÓ ÉÓ ÔÈÅ ÏÌÄÅÓÔ ÃÏÎÔÉÎÕȤ
ÏÕÓÌÙ ÏÐÅÒÁÔÉÎÇ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙ ÃÈÏÉÒ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÃÏÕÎȤ
ÔÒÙȢ  &ÏÕÎÄÅÄ ÉÎ ρωψρȟ ÔÈÅ ÃÈÏÉÒ ÈÁÓ ÐÌÁÙÅÄ ÅØȤ
ÔÅÎÓÉÖÅÌÙ ÉÎ 3ÏÕÔÈ×ÅÓÔ -ÉÃÈÉÇÁÎȟ ÁÓ ×ÅÌÌ ÁÓ 
ÔÏÕÒÉÎÇ ÔÈÒÏÕÇÈÏÕÔ ÔÈÅ -ÉÄ×ÅÓÔȟ /ÎÔÁÒÉÏȟ %ÎÇȤ
ÌÁÎÄȟ ÁÎÄ *ÁÐÁÎȢ  4ÈÅ ÃÈÏÉÒ ÉÓ ÄÉÒÅÃÔÅÄ ÂÙ ÉÔÓ 
ÆÏÕÎÄÅÒȟ *ÁÎÅÔ ,Ȣ 6ÁÎ 6ÁÌÅÙ ÁÎÄ ÈÏÓÔÅÄ ÂÙ 'ÒÁÃÅ (ÁÒÂÏÒ #ÈÕÒÃÈ ÉÎ +ÁÌÁÍÁÚÏÏȢ 

4ÈÅ ПÉÆÔÅÅÎ ÒÉÎÇÅÒÓ ÐÌÁÙ Á ÓÉØ ÁÎÄ Á ÈÁÌÆ ÏÃÔÁÖÅ ÓÅÔ ÏÆ -ÁÌÍÁÒË ÈÁÎÄÂÅÌÌÓ ÁÌÏÎÇ ×ÉÔÈ Á ÓÅÖÅÎ-ÏÃÔÁÖÅ ÓÅÔ ÏÆ -ÁÌÍÁÒË 
#ÈÏÉÒÃÈÉÍÅÓȢ  4ÈÅ ÃÈÏÉÒ ÉÓ Á ÍÅÍÂÅÒ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ !ÒÔÓ #ÏÕÎÃÉÌ ÏÆ 'ÒÅÁÔÅÒ +ÁÌÁÍÁÚÏÏȟ ÁÎÄ (ÁÎÄÂÅÌÌ -ÕÓÉÃÉÁÎÓ ÏÆ !ÍÅÒÉȤ
ÃÁȟ ÆÏÒÍÅÒÌÙ ËÎÏ×Î ÁÓ ÔÈÅ !ÍÅÒÉÃÁÎ 'ÕÉÌÄ ÏÆ %ÎÇÌÉÓÈ (ÁÎÄÂÅÌÌ 2ÉÎÇÅÒÓȢ  4ÈÅÙ ÈÁÖÅ ÁÔÔÅÎÄÅÄ ÁÎÄ ÓÅÒÖÅÄ ÁÓ ÆÅÁȤ
ÔÕÒÅÄ  ÁÒÔÉÓÔÓ ÁÔ ÎÕÍÅÒÏÕÓ ×ÏÒËÓÈÏÐÓ ÁÎÄ ÆÅÓÔÉÖÁÌÓ ÓÐÏÎÓÏÒÅÄ ÂÙ ÔÈÅ 'ÕÉÌÄȟ !'/ȟ ÁÎÄ ÏÔÈÅÒ ÍÕÓÉÃ ÏÒÇÁÎÉÚÁÔÉÏÎÓȢ 

4ÈÅ ÃÈÏÉÒ ÉÓ ÁÎ ÉÎÄÅÐÅÎÄÅÎÔȟ ÎÏÎ-ÐÒÏПÉÔ ÏÒÇÁÎÉÚÁÔÉÏÎ ÔÈÁÔ ÇÅÎÅÒÁÔÅÓ ÉÎÃÏÍÅ ÆÒÏÍ ÃÏÎÃÅÒÔÓȟ ÓÁÌÅ ÏÆ #$Óȟ ÄÏÎÁÔÉÏÎÓȟ 
ÁÎÄ ÇÒÁÎÔÓȢ  #ÕÒÒÅÎÔÌÙ ÔÈÅ ÃÈÏÉÒ ÉÓ Á ÒÅÃÉÐÉÅÎÔ ÏÆ Á ÇÒÁÎÔ ÆÒÏÍ ÔÈÅ )ÒÖÉÎÇ 3Ȣ 'ÉÌÍÏÒÅ &ÏÕÎÄÁÔÉÏÎȢ 

"ÅÓÉÄÅÓ ÐÅÒÆÏÒÍÉÎÇȟ ÔÈÅ ÃÈÏÉÒ ÈÁÓ   ÒÅÌÅÁÓÅÄ ÆÏÕÒ ÒÅÃÏÒÄÉÎÇÓ ÏÖÅÒ ÔÈÅ ÙÅÁÒÓ ÁÎÄ ÄÅÄÉÃÁÔÅÓ ÔÈÅÉÒ ÔÉÍÅ ÔÏ  ÓÅÒÖÉÎÇ 
ÔÈÅ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙ ÔÈÒÏÕÇÈ ÖÏÌÕÎÔÅÅÒ ×ÏÒË ÁÎÄ ÔÈÅ ÃÏÌÌÅÃÔÉÏÎ ÏÆ ÎÅÅÄÅÄ ÇÏÏÄÓ ÆÏÒ ÁÒÅÁ ÃÈÁÒÉÔÉÅÓȢ  

*ÁÎÅÔ ,Ȣ 6ÁÎ 6ÁÌÅÙ ÉÓ ÔÈÅ ÆÏÕÎÄÉÎÇ ÄÉÒÅÃÔÏÒ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ +ÁÌÁÍÁÚÏÏ 2ÉÎÇÅÒÓȟ ÓÔÁÒÔÉÎÇ ÔÈÅ ÇÒÏÕÐ ÉÎ ρωψρȢ  3ÈÅ ÉÓ ÁÎ ÁÃÔÉÖÅ 
ÍÅÍÂÅÒ ÏÆ (ÁÎÄÂÅÌÌ  -ÕÓÉÃÉÁÎÓ ÏÆ !ÍÅÒÉÃÁȟ ÈÁÖÉÎÇ ÓÅÒÖÅÄ ÉÎ ÍÁÎÙ ÃÁÐÁÃÉÔÉÅÓ ÂÏÔÈ ÁÔ ÔÈÅ .ÁÔÉÏÎÁÌ ÁÎÄ !ÒÅÁ υ                 
ÌÅÖÅÌ ÁÎÄ ÉÓ Á ςπρφ ÒÅÃÉÐÉÅÎÔ ÏÆ Á #ÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙ -ÅÄÁÌ ÏÆ !ÒÔÓ Á×ÁÒÄ ÆÒÏÍ ÔÈÅ !ÒÔÓ #ÏÕÎÃÉÌ ÏÆ 'ÒÅÁÔÅÒ +ÁÌÁÍÁÚÏÏȢ 
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Journey to the Cross 
Lenten & Easter Meditations 

 
We hope to see you at this year's Lenten Meditations,  March 17, 18 & 19. 
 
The Grand Rapids Choir of Men & Boys, through music, Scripture, poetry and 
art, presents their annual remembrance of Christ’s Passion and Resurrection. 
Musical selections will include breathtaking movements from the Requiems of 
Durufle, Faure and Brahms, Allegri’s Miserere with its soaring solo treble high 
C’s, Lotti’s Crucifixus as well as anthems by Leighton, Chilcott, Gasparini, Ire-
land, Parry and others. In addition to readings from the Gospels, poetry and 

narratives by Madeleine L’Engle, Oscar Wilde, Mary Oliver and others will weave together a tapestry for the 
music to unfold God’s ultimate act of love. Come and experience the story once again. 
 
The programs are offered free of admission charge. A free will offering will be taken. 
 
Friday, March 17 at 7 PM 
Cathedral of St Andrew. (GR) 

Bach Festival Recital: Isabelle Demers, Concert Organist  
 
Sunday, March 5, 2017 4:00 p.m. Bach Festival Recital: Isabelle Demers, Concert                   
Organist Mayflower Congregational Church 2345 Robinson Rd S.E. Grand Rapids, MI 
49506 and Co-sponsored by Mayflower Congregational Church and the Anne Heyboer 
Vander Heide Fund Isabelle Demers is Organ Professor and Head of the Organ Program 
at Baylor University in Texas, where she teaches organ and courses in the organ curricu-
lum. A native of Québec, she is rapidly becoming recognized as one of North America’s 
most virtuosic organists. Her concert at the 2010 national convention of the American 
Guild of Organists, in Washington, D.C., was received with great acclaim not only by crit-
ics, who deemed it “one of the most outstanding events of the convention.” (The Ameri-

can Organist), but also by the standing-room-only audience, which called her back five times. A review of her concert 
for the joint ISO-AIO convention in 2010 said that “she enchanted the entire audience with her virtuoso performance,” 
leaving the entire congress in an atmosphere of “Demers fever.”  
 

She began piano and organ study at age eleven at the Montréal Conservatory of Music. After graduation in 2003 she 
studied on scholarship for a year in Paris at the École Normale de Paris-Alfred Cortot. She received her Master’s and 
Doctoral degrees from The Juilliard School in New York City, where she studied with Paul Jacobs. Her dissertation – 
an analysis of Bach’s St. John Passion – was awarded the Richard French Prize for best dissertation at commence-
ment.  
 

Isabelle Demers was a featured performer at the 2008 national convention of the American Guild of Organists in Min-
neapolis, and her performance was later broadcast to a national radio audience. She was a featured artist at the 2009 
national convention of the Royal Canadian College of Organists in Toronto, at the 2010 national convention of the 
American Guild of Organists in Washington, DC, and at the 2010 joint convention of the American Institute of                       
Organbuilders and International Society of Organbuilders in Montréal. She has been a prize-winner and finalist in sev-
eral international performance competitions and performs widely in the United States, Canada, and Europe. Highlights 
of her 2012 season included her Davies Hall and Disney Hall debuts in March 2012 as well as a 14-concert tour of      
England and Germany in the summer.  
 

Her debut recording on British label Acis was met with critical acclaim. On a recent broadcast of Pipedreams, presenter 
Michael Barone featured the Fugue from Reger’s Op. 73, describing it as “a masterful score, here masterfully played,” 
and Isabelle Demers as, “definitely a talent to watch, to hear….” The RSCM’s Church Music Quarterly awarded the 
“exciting, expressive and successful” recording its highest recommendation for its “profound and searching” perfor-
mances. Fanfare Magazine proclaimed the “superbly produced” and “clear, tightly focused recording” with its “brilliantly 
played program.” Her second disc, featuring the organ works of Rachel Laurin, was released in June 2011, and her      
recording of Max Reger’s Seven Chorale-Fantasias this past November. 
 

 Isabelle Demers is represented by Phillip Truckenbrod Concert Artists. 

            Saturday, March 18 at 7 PM                     Sunday, March 19 at 3 PM 
            Cathedral of St Andrew. (GR)                     Basilica of St Adalbert 
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More information will be printed in your April newsletter.  Be watching!! 



A.G.O. Pipe Notes                                                      

Juanita R. Joiner, Editor 

63 W. Dale Ave. 

Muskegon, MI 49441 

MISSION STATEMENT 

The American Guild of Organists is an organization 

devoted to the advancement of organ and church 

music in the United States.   

Since its founding in 1896, the Guild has grown from 

approximately 100 members clustered around New 

York to over 24,000 nationwide, with chapters in all 

50 states and abroad.  Synagogues and churches of 

all denominations and sizes are represented in the 

Guild’s membership, which ranges from students to 

world-renowned recitalists and teachers. 

The Muskegon-Lakeshore Chapter currently has 

some 30 members serving churches throughout the 

Western Michigan area. 

Next Meeting... 

March 12, 2017  


